



MEETING OF THE
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE OF THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
March 22, 2011
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission and Authority Chair, noted the lack of a quorum for the Louisiana Tuition Trust Authority; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, called a meeting of the Executive Committee to order at 10:47 a.m.

The following members of the Authority’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Mr. Jimmy Long



Ms. Barbara Baier



Mr. John Williams


The following member was absent:


Dr. Sandra Harper


Also present were Authority Members:



Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Dr. Michael Gargano



Mr. Walter Guidry



Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Joe Salter



Mr. Brook Sebren



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay



Four members were present which did represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Dr. Michael Gargano.


The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Mr. Brock Avery


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Mr. Kelvin Deloch


Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Mary Jane Lange


Ms. Robyn Lively


Ms. Suzan Manuel

Mr. Jason McCann

Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Mr. David Roberts

Mr. Gus Wales


Ms. Lynda Whittington

There were no introductions or announcements. 

 The minutes of the October 2007 LATTA meeting were presented for review and approval.  In absence of a full quorum, no action could be taken on this item and it was deferred. 

Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.
 
Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented the Public Information and Communications Outreach Report.  He reported that for January and February, a combined total of 167 events were conducted.  The total attendance year-to-date for events is 68,049.  Mr. Roberts stated the highlight in February was the 4th annual College Goal Sunday event.  The event was held at fourteen different sites throughout the state and was a success.  Mr. Roberts reported that preliminary numbers show approximately 822 attendees were present for the event.  
Mr. Roberts discussed the Financial Literacy for You Tour.  He presented a sample of the promotional posters used for this event.  He reported the tour will begin Friday, March 24, 2011, at the National College Access Network Regional Conference in New Orleans and will continue the following week with performances at eight different high schools throughout the state.  Mr. Roberts stated the agency has partnered with the organization, Wordplay, which conducts poetry and drama workshops in schools, etc.  The goal is to address the importance of financial literacy in a format which is entertaining and interesting but to also provide information to high school students about the agency’s programs and financial literacy.  Mr. Roberts stated that three out of four cast members are LOSFA staff. 
Ms. Amrhein reported that in January 2011, new investment funds were added and START account owners were allowed to select which fund or funds they wanted to deposit their money, which will enable them to develop their own portfolios.  She explained the options offered previously were pre-determined mixes of funds.  Account owners are now able to choose the percentage going into each fund.  Ms. Amrhein stated the START reports have been updated to reflect these changes.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Activity Report for period ending February 28, 2011.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that this report shows the number of START accounts opened, closed, deposits, disbursements and refunds. 
Dr. Boutte’ presented the START activity comparison for February 2011 and the 5 year average for February.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Average Annual Returns for the quarter ending December 31, 2010.  This report shows the average annual returns for each fund based on 1 year, 3 years, 5 years, 10 years and since inception of the program.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented a report which gives information on all of the funds offered to START account owners.  The report shows the level of risk/reward for each fund and the number of participants in each.  

Dr. Boutte’ highlighted some of the accomplishments of the agency’s IT, START, Legal and FLD sections completed in January and February 2011. She stated the START application has been modified to ask additional questions and store the additional information in the system, all of the options for individual funds have been converted to percentage basis, modifications have been made to allow account owners the ability to select individual funds, and modifications have been made the START system to allow contingent successors to be added.  Dr. Boutte’ expressed her appreciation for all of the hard work dedicated to continually improving the program. 
Mr. Eldredge explained that one of the new funds, Vanguard Total World Stock Index Fund, carries a one-time purchase fee of one quarter of a percent or 25 basis points.  He stated the fee was being factored in without the agency’s or the Treasurer’s knowledge.  This caused problems in the programming and the fund would never balance.  Mr. Eldredge stated that agency staff has had lengthy discussions with Vanguard staff regarding this issue and Vanguard has been extremely cooperative.  Mr. Eldredge explained that the Total World Fund would be known in other funds as an “emerging market fund” which means they have to buy the stock on the stock market in the countries where the stock is owned.  Mr. Eldredge noted this presents some challenges and the costs are born by the people who purchase units of these particular funds.  Therefore, Vanguard could not waive the fee, but they have agreed to cover the cost for account owners who purchased this particular fund until the agency can resolve the issue and notify account owners of this charge.

Mr. Eldredge stated that the State Treasurer was contacted to explain the situation and to ask if he wanted to continue to offer this particular fund.  The Treasurer thinks it is important to have this fund available and wants to continue to offer it to account owners.  Mr. Eldredge explained that changes are being made to the START paperwork to announce this charge.  The cost for programming to allow the system to process this fee is approximately $20,000 and can be completed in about four weeks.  
Ms. Amrhein stated that 71 account owners have chosen this fund and will have to be notified of the purchase fee before they can be charged.

Dr. Tremblay asked if it would be more feasible for the agency to pay the $2.50 fee for account owners who choose this fund instead of spending $20,000 on programming?  Mr. Eldredge stated funds have not been appropriated for the agency to pay the fee.
Mr. Sebren arrived at the meeting in progress.


Ms. Amrhein presented a press release regarding federal legislation which has been introduced that would make permanent changes to the 529 college savings plans which would benefit account owners.  She explained if passed, the legislation would allow undergraduates to purchase computers.  Currently START funds can be used to purchase computers if they are required in the program of study.  Another allowance would give account owners the ability to change their investment options four times per calendar year in response to market fluctuations.

Ms. Amrhein stated that during the mid-year budget cuts, some of the earnings enhancements funds were cut due to surplus which was not needed this calendar year.  The stipulation was made at that time stating the agency could sustain this if the full appropriation was given the next fiscal year.  She stated the full appropriation of $1.7 million for earnings enhancements is included in the Executive Budget for next fiscal year.  


Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider election of a Vice Chairman.  In absence of a quorum of the full Authority, no action could be taken on this item.   


 Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider amendments to Sections 107 and 109 of the Authority’s Bylaws to include a public comment period at all meetings; to provide for the order of business; to delete the current standing committees, except the executive committee; and to provide additional duties and responsibilities to the executive committee.  In absence of a quorum of the full Authority, no action could be taken on this item.  

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider the adoption of meeting dates for the period July through December 2011.  The dates are July 27, August 30, September 28, October 24, November 21 and December 20.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve.  Ms. Baier seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
There being no further business, Ms. Baier made a motion to adjourn 11:10 at p.m.  Dr. Gargano seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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